CIPFA EUROPEAN GROUP

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
MINUTES - DRAFT
Date: 7 November 2018

Venue: Martin’s Hotel, 80 Boulevarde Charlemagne, Brussels 1000, Belgium
Present:  Victoria Bainbridge, Alan Findlay, Malcolm Jolliffe, Jeff Mason, Leslie Milne, Ian Munn, Paul Sime, Paul Stafford, Nicole Smith, Ross Walton, Paul Webb, Peter Welch, Hilary Street (Group web administrator), Don Peebles (CIPFA)
Apologies for absence:  Michael Bain, Stuart Ballantine, Helen Feetenby, Alison Smith, Owen Thomas, Neil Usher, Alex Vaughan
1. Opening
1.1. The meeting started at 1535.
2. Minutes of the 2014 Annual General Meeting, held on 10 March 2016
2.1. The minutes of the last general meeting (10.03.2016) were not presented to the meeting but were available to delegates with suitable devices via the website.  Attendees were asked to review them later and forward any comments
3. Group Activities
3.1. Ross Walton (President) reported that recent activity levels have been low for a number of reasons.  The matter of how to sustain and grow membership is complex and needs attention in the next development programme.   The decision of the UK since the last AGM to leave the EU on 23 June 2016 has also had an impact, such as that Britons can no longer apply to EC / EU institutions.   Leslie Milne (Past President, CIPFA Council member) noted that it is clearly possible to grow internationally as shown by the Japan group and that there may be potential opportunities once the “Brexit fog” has cleared.   Other organisations (such as ACCA) have also grown international markets and clearly invested heavily.   Victoria Bainbridge (Honorary Secretary) also noted this was very evident on recent CIPFA work in southern Africa.
3.2. The President noted that the group has worked hard for a long time to raise the profile of accountancy as a profession.  However, there is still an absence of recognition, and Brexit is obviously a threat to the relevance of “British accountancy”.  Other participants noted it is difficult to attract Britons to apply for positions at their institutions, for a number of reasons including differences in the structure of the profession, including expectations about skills required for roles.
3.3. The Past President, a CIPFA Council Member, reported that the old regional board structure has been replaced by new regional forums.  The President said that Group naturally wishes to participate more actively in the new Regional approach and now it can become more active again. 
3.4. Don Peebles (CIPFA) also informed the meeting about the new process for regional development planning.  This includes a development plan template that represents the formal link between the region and CIPFA, and thus also to funding resources, and the deadline for completion was October 2018.   The meeting noted it was not possible for the group to do this to timescales and deadlines for reasons of resourcing, and also that this represents a change in the basis of funding from the previous subvention approach.  Leslie Milne noted that the previous plans have included request for resourcing that reflected specific additional costs to the group of sending delegates to UK events.
4. Financial report 2018
4.1. The President reported that up-to-date financial information has been produced but was not supplied for this meeting.  It was therefore agreed that the Treasurer appointed at this meeting should therefore review the available documents as soon as possible and make any necessary report to members.
4.2. The President reported that the Group currently has a balance of about £13,000 and this seminar will cost about £2,000 of this.  This reserve reflects a lower level of inactivity in the last period that was mainly due to resourcing factors. 
4.3. The previous AGM reported that the Group held small balance in a Luxembourg bank account and that this account was to be closed.  The President reported this account has now been closed and the balance returned to CIPFA.  
5. Communication process
5.1. The Secretary notified attendees of the new CIPFA process for group communication.  It will be undertaken by access to CIPFA’s database, to which group officers will have access, which is currently being set up.   This replaces the longstanding process using the CIPFA Europe mailbox which relied on periodic spreadsheet updates.    All personal data and most mails have now been removed from that mailbox and it will be closed shortly.  Officers who have received member lists have also removed them from personal data systems.
6. CIPFA European Group website update
6.1. Hilary Street (Web officer) invited attendees to review the CIPFA European Group webpage on the CIPFA website. The meeting noted that the page will require updating to reflect the new communication process above, as the above old email address is the one published for external contact.   The meeting agreed that text, some of which is ageing should be updated and different illustration from the standard (UK map) should also be sought if possible.
7. Election of Group officers for 2018-19 and 19-20
7.1. The Secretary initiated the nomination process and reported that the previous Committee was discharged.  The Group gave thanks to Ross Walton for his services as President, and also recognition and gratitude to Mark Crisp (Vice President) and Neil Usher (Treasurer) for their substantial long-term contribution in their roles that have now ended.
7.2. The Secretary explained that the standard CIPFA nomination process that had been undertaken and reported the nomination of the following Committee officers, and each was seconded and carried: Paul Sime (President – European Court of Auditors), Ross Walton (Vice President - Eurocontrol), Peter Welch (Vice President – European Court of Auditors) and Paul Webb (Treasurer – European Commission).  
7.3. The new President reported the nomination of Victoria Bainbridge (Honorary Secretary) and this was also carried.    Leslie Milne will continue as ex-officio former President.  Hilary Street (Web Officer) accepted the continuation of her position while advising this may have to be her last term.
7.4. Completed nomination forms were finalised, to be retained by the Secretary.  The website and other sources will be updated to reflect these decisions.
8. Any other business
8.1. No other business was raised.
9. Closure
9.1. The Secretary thanked the CIPFA members who had attended the AGM and also reported that a number of additional apologies had been received.  The meeting closed at 1625.     
